Budgetary Effects of Policies That Would Increase Hepatitis C Treatment

Summary

In this report, the Congressional Budget Office describes its initial analysis of the potential federal budgetary effects of policies that would increase treatment of hepatitis C, a liver disease that, left untreated, can lead to serious liver problems. CBO's analysis focused on two sample national policies that would increase treatment rates among Medicaid enrollees and thereby affect federal spending on health care. CBO focused on the Medicaid population because people at high risk for hepatitis C (including injection drug users and people who have been involved with the criminal justice system) are likely to be Medicaid beneficiaries, either at the time of treatment or in the future.¹

Specifically, CBO analyzed two illustrative five-year programs in which treatment rates would peak at increases of 10 percent and 100 percent above the current treatment rate among Medicaid enrollees. In both scenarios, treatment rates would take two years to reach their peak (as outreach activities took place) and would stay at their peak level for three years. After the program ended, treatment rates would return to currently projected rates over a two-year period.

Those rates do not reflect CBO's view of potential outcomes for any particular policy. Specific policies could result in higher or lower levels of treatment depending on the program put in place, the amount of investment in hepatitis C medications, and the extent of outreach to identify people who have the disease and connect them with treatment.

CBO found the following:

 Savings from health care costs that would be avoided by increased hepatitis C treatment would more than offset direct spending on that treatment. By CBO's estimate, a 10 percent peak increase in the hepatitis C treatment rate among Medicaid enrollees during a five-year program would result in averted spending on treatment of complications from hepatitis C of about \$0.7 billion over 10 years; spending on testing and treatment would increase by \$0.5 billion over that period. With a 100 percent peak increase in the hepatitis C treatment rate, averted spending would total about \$7 billion over 10 years, and spending on testing and treatment would total \$4 billion over that period.²

- Outreach would be necessary to substantially increase testing and treatment rates. CBO's analysis does not include federal spending on outreach and implementation to identify people who have hepatitis C as well as to initiate the full treatment regimen and ensure adherence to it. A complete accounting of the federal costs of the illustrative policies would incorporate estimates of those costs. Whether the total federal costs of outreach, testing, and treatment would be fully offset by savings from averted health care spending would depend on the specific program put in place and the number and characteristics (such as insurance coverage) of people who are newly treated.
- Because hepatitis C progresses slowly, budgetary effects beyond the 10-year period typically used for CBO's analyses are especially relevant. In future work, CBO will assess the short- and longer-term effects of policies to treat hepatitis C—as well as the effects of associated improvements in health and longevity—on spending for federal programs such as Medicare and Social Security (both disability and retirement benefits) to the extent that the evidence supports such effects.

CBO has not estimated the federal budgetary effects of any particular policy aimed at increasing hepatitis C treatment rates. The direction and size of those effects would depend on factors such as the number of people who have newly

JUNE | 2024

Congressional Budget Office

Nonpartisan Analysis for the U.S. Congress



begun treatment with direct-acting antiviral (DAA) medications, their insurance coverage, the amount of federal spending to cover the costs of DAA treatment, spending on and success of outreach efforts and mechanisms put in place to ensure adherence to treatment, and the magnitude and timing of savings from health care costs avoided by increased hepatitis C treatment.

Hepatitis C in the United States

The hepatitis C virus is transmitted through direct contact with infected blood, usually from a needle stick or injection; over half of hepatitis C infections are linked to injection drug use.³ People on hemodialysis (in which blood is filtered by a machine instead of by a person's kidneys), infants born to mothers with hepatitis C, and people who received blood products before 1992 are also at high risk for hepatitis C infection.⁴ Sexual transmission of hepatitis C can occur but is less common.⁵

Estimating the number of people infected with the hepatitis C virus is difficult because many people are unaware of their infection. As a result, estimates can vary widely. Recent estimates from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention suggest that 2.4 million people in the United States had hepatitis C between 2017 and 2020, and about 70,000 people are newly infected each year.⁶ However, the estimate of the number of people with hepatitis C may undercount people who inject drugs, a population at high risk of contracting the virus. A recent study that estimated the number of people who injected drugs and who had the hepatitis C virus concluded that a total of about 4.0 million people had the disease between 2017 and 2020.⁷

Complications and Costs of Hepatitis C

About 25 percent of people living with hepatitis C clear the infection without treatment; however, about 75 percent of people who contract the virus become chronically infected and slowly develop liver injury, often over 20 to 30 years.8 Because hepatitis C can be asymptomatic in earlier stages, as many as 40 percent of people are unaware of their infection.9 Without treatment, up to 25 percent of people with chronic hepatitis C develop severe liver injury (cirrhosis) and then have a 1 percent to 4 percent annual risk of developing liver cancer.¹⁰ The costs of complications from untreated hepatitis C increase as liver injury worsens: The average annual costs for patients with severe complications related to hepatitis C, such as liver transplant, are more than 10 times the average annual costs for patients in earlier stages of the disease.11

Use and Cost of DAA Medications

Hepatitis C can be treated with direct-acting antiviral medications, which were first approved in 2011. The currently recommended DAAs are highly effective and cure about 95 percent of cases, with few side effects, in 8 to 12 weeks.¹² The treatment consists of tablets taken each day. Cure rates remain near 95 percent even among patients who miss doses throughout their course of treatment; however, people who complete less than 4 weeks of treatment are less likely to be cured.¹³

As of 2020, the average total cost of a course of DAA treatment was \$11,500 to \$17,000, depending on the specific DAA medication (across payers and net of pharmacy discounts, patient assistance, and rebates and coverage-gap discounts in Medicare).¹⁴ Before DAAs were approved, drugs to treat hepatitis C cost less than DAAs but had lower cure rates (40 percent to 65 percent) and worse side effects, and treatment required close laboratory monitoring for 24 to 48 weeks.¹⁵

Despite the availability of improved medication, diagnosis and treatment of hepatitis C have been hindered by low levels of awareness about the virus, the challenges of reaching high-risk populations (such as people using injection drugs) for screening and treatment and of ensuring adherence through the full treatment regimen, and the high cost of DAAs. Evidence also points to attrition between diagnostic testing steps and between testing and treatment.¹⁶ Currently, diagnosis of hepatitis C requires a two-step blood test: an antibody test (which determines whether a person has been infected with the virus at some point) and, among people with a positive result, a confirming RNA test (which determines whether a person currently has hepatitis C by measuring the presence of the virus in the blood). A one-step, point-of-care RNA test could enable diagnosis and initiation of treatment in a single visit. Although such a test is available in other countries and received prequalification status from the World Health Organization in 2017, it is not currently approved by the Food and Drug Administration and is therefore not available in the United States.¹⁷

In 2019, before the coronavirus pandemic, approximately 115,000 people in the United States were treated for hepatitis C. Of those, about 34 percent had private insurance, 33 percent were Medicaid enrollees, 28 percent were Medicare enrollees, and 5 percent paid cash for their treatment. The number of people treated declined by more than a quarter in 2020 with the onset of the pandemic.¹⁸ More recent data on people with private insurance suggest that treatment rates continued to decline in 2021.¹⁹

Existing Efforts to Increase Treatment of Hepatitis C

Recent efforts to increase hepatitis C treatment in the United States and in other countries have generally been designed to combine DAA procurement (or other mechanisms to increase access to DAAs) and public health outreach. In the United States, some states have used subscription models and removed coverage restrictions on treatment to increase DAA access. Under such subscription models, one or more drug manufacturers enter into contracts with state governments that allow governments to procure as much hepatitis C medication as may be needed at a fixed price. Government procurement of DAAs through subscription models broadens access to those medications by removing the need for restrictions that payers could otherwise introduce to constrain the costs of the treatments (such as requiring a certain level of disease severity before the payer would cover the cost of the medication).

Treatment programs have been more successful in some places than others. Overall, the evidence suggests that increasing access to treatment can temporarily boost treatment rates. However, barriers to identifying and treating people with hepatitis C who are harder to reach make it challenging to sustain initial increases.

Efforts to Increase Hepatitis C Treatment in the United States

The states of Louisiana and Washington implemented subscription models for treating hepatitis C with DAAs in their Medicaid programs in 2019.²⁰ Both states' programs were designed to pair the new payment model with increased outreach and public awareness. Results from those programs were mixed. The number of people treated in Louisiana increased by 450 percent in the program's first quarter but has since dropped steadily. In Washington, the subscription model did not change the preexisting downward trend in the treatment rate.²¹ Both efforts were hampered by the pandemic and a lack of funding for outreach and related public health initiatives.

Reducing restrictions on hepatitis C treatment in Medicaid is associated with an increase in treatment rates of between 54 percent and 150 percent, but those increases have not been sustained because removing insurance restrictions addresses only one barrier to treatment and does not remove barriers to screening and diagnosis. When DAA treatment became available, most states' Medicaid programs initially limited treatment to patients with more severe hepatitis C and, in some cases, to those who abstained from substance use. Between 2018 and 2023, many of those restrictions were reduced or eliminated.²² CBO's analysis of states' Medicaid policies shows that, as of 2024, no state's Medicaid program has treatment restrictions based on disease severity, and only 10 states have restrictions related to substance use.

Efforts to Increase Hepatitis C Treatment in Other Countries

Outside the United States, several countries have implemented national hepatitis C elimination programs. In general, those programs combine national DAA procurement with public health outreach. Effects on treatment have been mixed; several countries, including the United Kingdom and Australia, have experienced temporary increases in treatment followed by declines as the remaining people with hepatitis C become more challenging to identify and treat.²³ Egypt, which had a high prevalence of hepatitis C, offered screening for the general adult population and deployed a point-of-care diagnostic test that reduced the time between screening and treatment. Of the 5.5 million Egyptians with hepatitis C in 2015, 3 million had been treated by 2019.24 The experiences of other countries are limited in their applicability to the United States because of differences in how hepatitis C spreads, features of those countries' health care systems (such as national health insurance programs and more centralized provision of health care services), and their approaches to screening and diagnosis (such as the pointof-care diagnostic test used in Egypt).

Budgetary Effects of Increasing Hepatitis C Treatment

CBO is developing its capacity to analyze policies that would expand testing for and treatment of hepatitis C in the United States. To simplify this initial analysis, the agency estimated the effects of specific increases in hepatitis C treatment among Medicaid enrollees. By CBO's estimate, about 5 percent of Medicaid enrollees with hepatitis C receive treatment with DAAs each year under current law.

CBO analyzed the effects of two scenarios: an illustrative peak increase of 10 percent in the treatment rate (from about 5.0 percent to about 5.5 percent of Medicaid enrollees with hepatitis C) and an illustrative peak increase of 100 percent in the treatment rate (from about 5 percent to about 10 percent of those enrollees) over the course of a five-year program. In both scenarios, treatment rates increase over the first two years, reach their peak in the third to fifth years, decline over the following two years, and return to the currently projected rate in the eighth year. An initial rise in treatment followed by a decline is consistent with experiences in Louisiana and in other countries; however, there is considerable uncertainty about the duration of those elevated treatment rates. The scenarios do not reflect CBO's view of the range or middle of the distribution of potential outcomes for any particular policy.

CBO's assessment of the direction and size of the federal budgetary effects of any particular policy would depend on the direct costs of the policy, including costs of outreach activities and DAAs, and the extent to which those costs were offset by lower spending on health care stemming from higher rates of treatment. Such budgetary effects would be determined by the number of people newly treated and their insurance coverage, both of which would be influenced by the amount, design, and success of outreach efforts. Budgetary effects would also depend on the payment model for covering costs of DAA treatment and the magnitude and timing of any savings from health care costs that were prevented by treating hepatitis C.

Effects on Federal Spending

The effects of a national hepatitis C treatment program on federal spending would depend on the specific details of the policy. Much of the cost of such a program would be spending on DAAs. Under the existing payment system, by CBO's estimate, higher treatment rates would increase federal Medicaid spending by about \$0.5 billion in the first scenario (a 10 percent peak increase in treatment rates) and by about \$4 billion in the second scenario (a 100 percent peak increase in treatment rates) over the 2025–2034 period.

Those estimates reflect the most recently available DAA prices in Medicaid, adjusted for inflation over the 10-year period, and the share of Medicaid spending paid by the federal government (80 percent), which is a weighted average of the federal matching rates for Medicaid enrollees likely to be affected by the policy. Those amounts also include CBO's estimate of the costs of additional testing and diagnosis needed to reach the treatment levels in the two scenarios but do not include funding for outreach activities that, in the agency's assessment, would be necessary to achieve higher treatment rates under the policy.²⁵ The estimates also do not include funding for new lab equipment and training needed for dissemination of a point-of-care diagnostic test, if the policy resulted in the availability of such a test.

Higher treatment rates could also be funded in other ways. For example, an enhanced federal matching rate could be established for testing and treatment of hepatitis C, meaning that the federal government would pay a larger share of that spending for Medicaid enrollees. Alternatively, a federal program to procure DAAs for Medicaid enrollees could follow state programs and establish a federal subscription model to procure DAAs at a fixed cost determined by negotiations between drug manufacturers and the Secretary of Health and Human Services. Legislation that created a federal subscription model with appropriated funding could cover treatment occurring under current law as well as additional treatment. In that case, state and federal Medicaid spending on treatment occurring under current law would be shifted to the federal subscription model.

Savings From Averted Health Care Costs

Improvements in health resulting from expanded hepatitis C treatment would lead to reductions in per-person spending on health care, a share of which would accrue to the federal government. The amount and timing of savings would be affected by both the number of people treated and the severity of their disease at the time of treatment. For example, a person with advanced liver injury would probably have higher averted costs associated with hepatitis C complications during CBO's standard 10-year period of analysis than someone in earlier stages of the disease, whose liver complications and costs would probably occur largely outside that period.

Research using claims data from 2001 to 2010 suggests that the average costs of managing and treating complications of hepatitis C (not including DAA treatment) in 2023 dollars range from approximately \$2,700 per year for a Medicaid patient in the early stages of the disease to close to \$90,000 per year for a Medicaid patient undergoing a liver transplant because of complications of hepatitis C.²⁶ To assess the potential savings from treating hepatitis C, CBO used those estimates in combination with data drawn from a recent study on the shares of people with hepatitis C in each disease stage and the likelihood that people in each stage will transition to the next stage in each year.²⁷

By CBO's estimate, using that information, a 10 percent peak increase in the hepatitis C treatment rate among Medicaid enrollees would result in averted federal spending on health care of about \$0.7 billion between 2025 and 2034, and a 100 percent peak increase in the treatment rate would result in averted spending of about \$7 billion over that period; in both scenarios, most of the savings would occur in the last five years. Those estimates reflect the prices that Medicaid pays and account for the federal share of the program's spending. The federal government would accrue 80 percent of the total savings, reflecting the federal matching rate for Medicaid enrollees likely to be affected by the policy.

CBO's estimate does not account for people's possible transitions to other sources of coverage after hepatitis C treatment. Instead, in the agency's estimate, people treated for hepatitis C remain in Medicaid through the period when potential health complications might have occurred without treatment. If people who were treated transitioned to other forms of coverage instead, some of the savings in health care costs would not accrue to Medicaid and could accrue to other types of insurance coverage that are subsidized by the federal government to different extents.

When providing budgetary information to the Congress, CBO adheres to laws and rules concerning the federal budget and to a set of principles that include 16 scorekeeping guidelines.²⁸ The 16 guidelines address a range of budgetary situations and affect how the budgetary effects are presented in CBO's cost estimates. Under those guidelines, certain types of savings cannot be included in estimates of the effects attributed to legislation. For example, when funding is provided for program management activities in authorizing legislation, scorekeeping guideline 14 requires CBO to exclude any resulting savings from estimates used to enforce budgetary rules; only the costs of implementing the provision are counted. However, when feasible, CBO estimates such savings and provides the information separately in its cost estimates; those changes are reflected in CBO's baseline budget projections after enactment of the legislation. Similarly, for a

policy that would increase hepatitis C treatment through additional discretionary appropriations, scorekeeping guideline 3 would require that the estimated effects of the bill include changes in the amount of the appropriation but exclude changes in Medicaid spending.

Other Budgetary Effects

By improving health outcomes, an increase in hepatitis C treatment could also affect the federal budget in other ways—for example, by leading to improved longevity and lower rates of disability. Improved longevity would increase outlays for various federal programs that subsidize health insurance, for retirement benefits provided by Social Security's Old-Age and Survivors Insurance (OASI) program, and for disability benefits provided by Social Security's Disability Insurance (DI) program and the Supplemental Security Income (SSI) program.²⁹ Lower disability rates would reduce outlays for the DI and SSI programs, Medicaid, and Medicare.³⁰

Expanded use of hepatitis C treatment might also affect people's labor force participation and productivity through improved health. However, those effects are typically not incorporated in CBO's cost estimates, which reflect the assumption that the overall output of the economy would not change.

Although CBO's cost estimates focus on a 10-year budget period, the agency regularly provides information to the Congress about longer-term effects of proposed policies if evidence supports such effects. For example, CBO previously assessed the long-term effects of a cigarette tax on federal outlays and revenues, assessing the effects of both increased longevity and lower per capita health care spending due to reduced smoking.³¹ Over a longer period, policies to increase hepatitis C treatment could result in greater savings from averted health care costs and reduced incidence of the virus as well as greater costs from increased longevity. In future work, CBO will assess the effects of treating hepatitis C beyond the budget period on a range of federal programs and spending.

- Sonya Davey and others, "Changes in Use of Hepatitis C Direct-Acting Antivirals After Access Restrictions Were Eased by State Medicaid Programs," *JAMA Health Forum*, vol. 5, no. 4 (April 5, 2024), https://doi.org/10.1001/jamahealthforum.2024.0302; and Shashi N. Kapadia and others, "Hepatitis C Treatment Initiation Among US Medicaid Enrollees," *JAMA Network Open*, vol. 6, no. 8 (August 4, 2023), https:// doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.27326.
- 2. The rules governing the Congressional budget process limit the extent to which savings from averted spending can be attributed to specific pieces of legislation. See the section "Savings From Averted Health Care Costs" in this report for further discussion.
- 3. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Hepatitis C Basics" (May 30, 2024), www.cdc.gov/hepatitis-c/about.
- 4. Lakshmi Panagiotakopoulos and others, "CDC Recommendations for Hepatitis C Testing Among Perinatally Exposed Infants and Children—United States, 2023," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, vol. 72, no. 4 (November 3, 2023), pp. 1–19, www.cdc.gov/ mmwr/volumes/72/rr/rr7204a1.htm; R. Monina Klevens and others, "Evolving Epidemiology of Hepatitis C Virus in the United States," *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, vol. 55, supplement 1 (July 2012), pp. S3–S9, https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/cis393; and Priti R. Patel and others, "Epidemiology, Surveillance, and Prevention of Hepatitis C Virus Infections in Hemodialysis Patients," *American Journal of Kidney Diseases*, vol. 56, no. 2 (August 2010), pp. 371–378, https://doi.org/10.1053/j.ajkd.2010.01.025.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Sexual Transmission and Viral Hepatitis" (September 21, 2020), www.cdc.gov/hepatitis/ populations/stds.htm; and Daniel S. Fierer and others, "Sexual Transmission of Hepatitis C Virus Among HIV-Infected Men Who Have Sex with Men—New York City, 2005–2010," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, vol. 60, no. 28 (July 22, 2011), pp. 945–950, www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm6028a2.htm.
- 6. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Hepatitis C Basics" (May 30, 2024), www.cdc.gov/hepatitis-c/about, and "2022 Viral Hepatitis Surveillance Report" (April 3, 2024), www.cdc.gov/hepatitis/statistics/2022surveillance.
- Eric W. Hall and others, "Estimating Hepatitis C Prevalence in the United States, 2017–2020," *Hepatology* (May 13, 2024), https://doi.org/10.1097/hep.00000000000927.
- Shilpa Lingala and Marc G. Ghany, "Natural History of Hepatitis C," *Gastroenterology Clinics of North America*, vol. 44, no. 4 (December 2015), pp. 717–734, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gtc.2015.07.003; Jason Grebely and others, "The Effects of Female Sex, Viral Genotype, and *IL28B* Genotype on Spontaneous Clearance of Acute Hepatitis C Virus Infection," *Hepatology*, vol. 59, no. 1 (January 2014), pp. 109–120, https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.26639; and J. M. Micallef, J. M. Kaldor, and G. J. Dore, "Spontaneous Viral Clearance Following Acute Hepatitis C Infection: A Systematic Review of Longitudinal Studies," *Journal of Viral Hepatitis*, vol. 13, no. 1 (January 2006), pp. 34–41, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2893.2005.00651.x.
- Karthik Gnanapandithan and Maged P. Ghali, "Self-Awareness of Hepatitis C Infection in the United States: A Cross-Sectional Study Based on the National Health Nutrition and Examination Survey," *PLOS One*, vol. 18, no. 10 (October 24, 2023), https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0293315.
- 10. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Overview of Viral Hepatitis for Health Care Professionals" (October 31, 2023), https://tinyurl.com/ybh3xn66.
- 11. Carrie McAdam-Marx and others, "All-Cause and Incremental per Patient per Year Cost Associated With Chronic Hepatitis C Virus and Associated Liver Complications in the United States: A Managed Care Perspective," *Journal of Managed Care Pharmacy*, vol. 17, no. 7 (September 2011), pp. 531–546, https://doi.org/10.18553/jmcp.2011.17.7.531; and Keith L. Davis and others, "Direct Economic Burden of Chronic Hepatitis C Virus in a United States Managed Care Population," *Journal of Clinical Gastroenterology*, vol. 45, no. 2 (February 2011), pp. e17–e24, https://doi.org/10.1097/mcg.0b013e3181e12c09.
- 12. Oluwaseun Falade-Nwulia and others, "Oral Direct-Acting Agent Therapy for Hepatitis C Virus Infection: A Systematic Review," Annals of Internal Medicine, vol. 166, no. 9 (May 2017), http://dx.doi.org/10.7326/M16-2575; and Ayman Geddawy and others, "Direct Acting Anti-Hepatitis C Virus Drugs: Clinical Pharmacology and Future Direction," Journal of Transplant Internal Medicine, vol. 5, no. 1 (March 2017), https://doi.org/10.1515/jtim-2017-0007. For current treatment recommendations, see the American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases and the Infectious Diseases Society of America's joint guidelines for Hepatitis C treatment at https://tinyurl.com/2bn7ztx7 and https://tinyurl.com/mpn22kv5.
- 13. Massimiliano Fabbiani and others, "High Rates of Sustained Virological Response Despite Premature Discontinuation of Directly Acting Antivirals in HCV-Infected Patients Treated in a Real-Life Setting," *Journal of Viral Hepatitis*, vol. 28, no. 3 (March 2021), pp. 558–568, https://doi.org/10.1111/jvh.13454; and Evan B. Cunningham and others, "Adherence to Sofosbuvir and Velpatasvir Among People With Chronic HCV Infection and Recent Injection Drug Use: The SIMPLIFY Study," *International Journal of Drug Policy*, vol. 62 (December 2018), pp. 14–23, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2018.08.013.

- 14. Susan Silseth and Hans Shaw, Analysis of Prescription Drugs for Treatment of Hepatitis C in the United States (Milliman, May 2021), https://tinyurl.com/yr7uxw5m.
- 15. Before DAAs were available, the standard treatment for hepatitis C was pegylated interferon in combination with ribavirin. See David E. Kaplan and others, "Cost-Effectiveness of Direct-Acting Antivirals for Chronic Hepatitis C Virus in the United States From a Payer Perspective," *Journal of Managed Care and Specialty Pharmacy*, vol. 28, no. 10 (October 2022), pp. 1138–1148, https://doi.org/10.18553/jmcp.2022.28.10.1138; and Naveen Gara and Marc G. Ghany, "What the Infectious Disease Physician Needs to Know About Pegylated Interferon and Ribavirin," *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, vol. 56, no. 11 (June 1, 2013), pp. 1629–1636, https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/cit074.
- Carla V. Rodriguez and others, "Increasing Hepatitis C Screening in a Large Integrated Health System: Science and Policy in Concert," *American Journal of Managed Care*, vol. 24, no. 5 (May 1, 2018), pp. e134–e140, https://tinyurl.com/bdhmcmw2.
- 17. Matthew D. Pauly and Lilia Ganova-Raeva, "Point-of-Care Testing for Hepatitis Viruses: A Growing Need," *Life*, vol. 13, no. 12 (December 2023), www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10744957.
- Eyasu H. Teshale and others, "Characteristics of Persons Treated for Hepatitis C Using National Pharmacy Claims Data, United States, 2014–2020," *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, vol. 75, no. 6 (September 15, 2022), pp. 1078–1080, https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciac139.
- Vy H. Nguyen and others, "Characteristics and Treatment Rate of Patients With Hepatitis C Virus Infection in the Direct-Acting Antiviral Era and During the COVID-19 Pandemic in the United States," *JAMA Network Open*, vol. 5, no. 12 (December 7, 2022), https:// doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.45424.
- Louisiana Department of Health, Louisiana Hepatitis C Elimination Plan: 2019–2024 (December 2019), https://tinyurl.com/yeyub57c; and Washington State Health Care Authority, Eliminating Hepatitis C in Washington State (July 2019), https://tinyurl.com/24t3x7yy.
- 21. Washington State Health Care Authority, "Washington Apple Health Hep C Free Treatment Dashboard" (September 9, 2023), https:// tinyurl.com/nne6yaxt; and Nicholas Florko, "With a Promising New Plan to Pay for Pricey Cures, Two States Set Out to Eliminate Hepatitis C. But Cost Hasn't Been the Biggest Problem," *Stat* (September 13, 2022), https://tinyurl.com/z7utth7j.
- 22. Sonya Davey and others, "Changes in Use of Hepatitis C Direct-Acting Antivirals After Access Restrictions Were Eased by State Medicaid Programs," *JAMA Health Forum*, vol. 5, no. 4 (April 5, 2024), https://doi.org/10.1001/jamahealthforum.2024.0302; Karen M. Clements and others, "Uptake of Hepatitis C Virus Treatment in a Multi-State Medicaid Population, 2013–2017," *Health Services Research*, vol. 57, no. 6 (2022), pp. 1312–1320, https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.13994; Megan C. Herink and others, "Effect of Relaxing Hepatitis C Treatment Restrictions on Direct-Acting Antiviral Use in a Medicaid Program: An Interrupted Time Series Analysis," *Journal of Managed Care and Specialty Pharmacy*, vol. 27, no. 7 (July 2021), pp. 810–966, https://doi.org/10.18553/jmcp.2021.27.7.856; and Shashi N. Kapadia and others, "State Medicaid Hepatitis C Treatment Eligibility Criteria and Use of Direct-Acting Antivirals," *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, vol. 66, no. 10 (May 15, 2018), pp. 1618–1620, https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/cix1062.
- 23. UK Health Security Agency, "Hepatitis C in England 2023" (updated March 7, 2024), https://tinyurl.com/55wjt49p; and Burnet Institute and Kirby Institute, "Australia's Progress Towards Hepatitis C Elimination: Annual Report 2023" (2023), https://tinyurl.com/ycy5brru.
- 24. Imam Waked and others, "Screening and Treatment Program to Eliminate Hepatitis C in Egypt," *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 382, no. 12 (March 18, 2020), https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMsr1912628.
- 25. CBO estimated the number of additional people who would need to be tested to reach the treatment rates in the two scenarios from data showing that 20 percent of Medicaid enrollees received DAA treatment within six months of a hepatitis C diagnosis; see Shashi N. Kapadia and others, "Hepatitis C Treatment Initiation Among US Medicaid Enrollees," *JAMA Network Open*, vol. 6, no. 8 (August 4, 2023), https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.27326. CBO estimated that the total cost of the initial screening and follow-up RNA testing for hepatitis C was approximately \$110 in 2023; see Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Clinical Laboratory Fee Schedule" (December 7, 2023), https://tinyurl.com/2bswyhjb.
- 26. Those costs are estimated for individuals who have been diagnosed with hepatitis C. See Carrie McAdam-Marx and others, "All-Cause and Incremental per Patient per Year Cost Associated With Chronic Hepatitis C Virus and Associated Liver Complications in the United States: A Managed Care Perspective," *Journal of Managed Care Pharmacy*, vol. 17, no. 7 (September 2011), pp. 531–546, https://doi.org/10.18553/jmcp.2011.17.7.531; and Keith L. Davis and others, "Direct Economic Burden of Chronic Hepatitis C Virus in a United States Managed Care Population," *Journal of Clinical Gastroenterology*, vol. 45, no. 2 (February 2011), pp. e17–e24, https://doi.org/10.1097/mcg.0b013e3181e12c09.
- Jagpreet Chhatwal and others, Projected Health Benefits and Health Care Savings From the United States National Hepatitis C Elimination Initiative, NBER Working Paper 31139 (National Bureau of Economic Research, April 2023), www.nber.org/papers/w31139.

- 28. For more information on the guidelines, see Congressional Budget Office, *CBO Explains Budgetary Scorekeeping Guidelines* (January 2021), www.cbo.gov/publication/56507.
- 29. The OASI program pays benefits to retirees, their eligible spouses and children, and some survivors of deceased workers. The DI program pays benefits to workers who become disabled before reaching the normal retirement age for the OASI portion of the Social Security program and to their eligible spouses and children. The SSI program provides income support payments to elderly and disabled people with very low income. Whereas DI beneficiaries qualify for health coverage under Medicare, most SSI recipients qualify for health coverage under Medicaid.
- 30. Reductions in spending for Medicaid and Medicare would be offset to the extent that people enrolled in other forms of federally subsidized health insurance.
- 31. Congressional Budget Office, *Raising the Excise Tax on Cigarettes: Effects on Health and the Federal Budget* (June 2012), www.cbo.gov/publication/43319.

This report is part of the Congressional Budget Office's continuing efforts to make its work transparent. In keeping with the agency's mandate to provide objective, impartial analysis, the report makes no recommendations.

Noelia Duchovny, Nianyi Hong, Claire Hou, and Grace Lin wrote the report with guidance from Aditi Sen. Elizabeth Cove Delisle, Sean Dunbar, Tamara Hayford, Sarah Masi, Aaron Pervin, Emily Stern, Robert Stewart, and Chapin White offered comments. Joshua Varcie fact-checked the report.

Mark Doms, Jeffrey Kling, and Robert Sunshine reviewed the report. Rebecca Lanning edited it, and R. L. Rebach prepared the text for publication. The report is available at www.cbo.gov/publication/60237.

CBO seeks feedback to make its work as useful as possible. Please send comments to communications@cbo.gov.

Phillip L. Swagel Director